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EXTENDED ABSTRACT
AI-enabled conversational platforms such as Amazon Alexa 

and Google Assistant have begun to permeate consumers’ daily lives. 
Yet, a dearth of research has studied how they affect consumer be-
havior. We show that consumers make more impulsive and less fru-
gal choices when interacting with a conversational AI platform than 
when choosing on a computer screen or interacting with a text-based 
chat-bot. This is because the transient nature of the conversation 
makes it harder for consumers to process prices and other quantita-
tive details associated with the cost of the transaction.  

Although conversations are natural (Garrod and Pickering 2004; 
Kitayama and Burnstein 1988), they require dedication of attentional 
resources, because participants must process information in real-time 
and respond instantaneously (Holtgraves 2008; Rubin, Hafer, and 
Arata 2000). The transient nature of verbal conversations requires 
information to be stored in working memory, which further increases 
the demands on cognitive resources (Bostrom and Waldhart 1988; 
Leahy and Sweller 2011; Michael et al. 2001; Wong et al. 2012). 

The shortage of cognitive capacity during spoken conversation 
suggests that consumers using conversational platforms may be less 
likely to engage in careful, precise, and deliberate processing, com-
pared with consumers using screen-based interfaces (Ferreira 2003; 
Hildyard and Olson 1978; Holtgraves 2008). Consequently, they 
may be less attentive to harder-to-process details such as quantitative 
information, including price, calories, and other “fine print” (Lynch 
and Srull 1982). Based on this analysis, we propose that, compared 
with those using screen-based interfaces, consumers using conver-
sational platforms will tend to make more impulsive and less frugal 
decisions, showing a preference for intuitively appealing and hedoni-
cally pleasing (albeit costlier) options (Hoch and Loewenstein 1991; 
Prui 1996; Vohs and Faber 2007). We examine this proposition in 
the context of intertemporal preference, vice-virtue food choices, and 
splurging on indulgent options. 

 Study 1A has a 3(Alexa vs. chatbot vs. web) between-
subjects design and tested impulsivity through expedited shipping 
choice paradigm. The chatbot condition was intended to tease apart 
the conversational exchange aspect of the interaction from the vo-
cal modality used by Alexa more specifically. Participants imagined 
buying a new iPad Pro and were asked to choose between normal 
($2.75/14 days) and expedited shipping ($11.75/2 days). Those in 
the Alexa condition orally interacted with Alexa (using an Amazon 
Echo Dot device) to choose the shipping option (the script for Alexa 
was coded). Participants in the chatbot condition saw the same script 
of Alexa’s remarks in text form and chose their response among the 
options shown on the computer screen. Participants in the web con-
dition choose one of the two shipping options on a computer screen 
without engaging in a conversation, either textually or vocally. Con-
firming our prediction, expedited shipping option was chosen signifi-
cantly more in the Alexa condition (Alexa=52.0% vs. chatbot=25.3% 
vs. web=33.3%, χ2(2)=15.89, p<.001). 

Studies 1B and 1C both have a 2(Alexa vs. web) between-sub-
jects design and conceptually extends the results to vice food choice 
(1B) and splurging (1C). Demonstrating impulsivity, participants in-
teracting with Alexa were more likely to include chips and a drink 
for their meal (Alexa=70.4% vs. web=53%; χ2(1)=3.75, p=.053), and 

were more likely to upgrade to a front row seat when attending a 
football game (Alexa=74.5% vs. web=60.4%; χ2(1)=5.23, p=.022).

Study 2 uses the same expedited shipping paradigm used in 
Study 1A but includes two new conditions to isolate the role of 
speaking versus listening. Participants in the listening-only condition 
heard each statement spoken by Alexa but responded by typing their 
response instead of speaking back. In the speaking-only condition, 
participants read the information on the screen but replied orally to 
state their choices. Results reveal that the choice of expedited ship-
ping was higher in both the Alexa (35%) and listening-only condi-
tions (34.9%), compared with the web condition (16.7%; p’s=.029, 
.042, respectively), whereas the speaking-only condition was identi-
cal to the web condition (20.8%; p=.588). Combined, the Alexa and 
listening-only conditions were higher than the web and speaking-
only conditions (p=.009). 

Studies 3 and 4 both use a 2(Alexa vs. web) between-subjects 
design to examine the same conceptual mediator: attention to details. 
Study 3 directly asked participants to recall and report the price of 
shipping and the fictitious product number listed, whereas Study 4 
indirectly asked them to indicate how big the price difference be-
tween standard and expedited shipping seemed to them. Preference 
for expedited shipping option in the Alexa condition was replicated 
in both studies and the effect was mediated by reduced recall accu-
racy (study 3) and sensitivity (study 4). 

Study 5 provides further evidence for the underlying mecha-
nism through moderation. If conversations limit deliberative capac-
ity and consequently lead to impulsive choices, as we argue, then 
manipulating cognitive deliberation should lead to impulsive choices 
for those interacting non-orally without significantly affecting people 
interacting with Alexa. In line with this prediction, when participants 
were under time pressure, those in the web condition chose expe-
dited shipping option as much as those in the Alexa condition (Al-
exa=38.6% vs. web=53.1%, χ2(1)=2.54, p=.11). When no time pres-
sure was imposed, the previous results replicated (Alexa=46.3% vs. 
web=25.8%, χ2(1)=5.7, p=.017). 

In study 6, we directly test two potential alternative explana-
tions for the effect: impression management (i.e., spending more to 
avoid looking cheap) and a general increased tendency to comply 
with spoken requests (Mariadassou, Bechler, and Levav 2019). To 
tease apart insensitivity to quantitative information (which results 
in splurging) from social desirability and a general compliance ten-
dency, we tested the willingness to donate. We found that participants 
were less likely to donate money when Alexa made such request - 
inconsistent with an impression-management account and a compli-
ance account – and were equally less likely to donate regardless of 
whether the asked amount was relatively big or small – consistent 
with our conceptualization. 

The results across eight studies robustly demonstrates that in-
teracting with conversational agents increases impulsive and non-
frugal choice. While the emerging research has primarily focused on 
antecedents of consumers’ use of AI technology (Foehr and Germel-
mann 2020), we enrich the literature by demonstrating its behavioral 
consequences. Furthermore, we contribute to research on expression 
modality (Klesse, Levav, and Goukens 2015), new channels, and 
price sensitivity. 
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